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News Deadline
During Holidays

Because of the Christmas
and New Year Holidays, ALL
news stories for the Decem-

ber 27 issue must be in the
Cooperator office, 8 Parkway
by Monday night, Decem-
ber 23, at 10 p.m. ALL news
stories for the January 3
issue must be in the Co-
operator office by Monday
night, December 30, at 10
p.m. Stories for these issues
submitted after the designat-
ed times will run the risk
of not being printed.

Turkey Pays Off
With GCS Shares

Greenbelt Consumer Services
might do well to invest in a car-
load of turkeys. If each one paid
off as well as the door prize
turkey won by the Paul Borskys
at the December 2 membership
meeting, the share drive would
be over.

Along with the turkey, the Bor-
skys, who live at 44-R Ridge Road,
took home the proper cooperative
spirit, combined the two in a
turkey dinner for themselves and
some of their neighbors, and sold
$220 worth of GCS shares.

Meanwhile, Merton Trast, GCS
public relations director, reports
that $15,000 of the $75,000 goal
has been reached, with the end
of the drive scheduled for Decem-
ber 16. “The workers seem to be
just getting started,” reported
Trast, who said that the manage-
ment has no plans to officially
continue the drive. However, it
was recalled that in the last share
drive most of the purchases were
made after the drive had officially
ended. Mr. Trast also reported
that most of the purchases to
date have been large ones, and
that apparently many purchasers
of small amounts of stock have

not yet been contacted.
GCS has filed share information

with SEC, preparatory to mailing
it out. Announcements of the avail-
ability of GCS stock will be sent
to a mailing list of 2500, which
includes the cooperative families
of this area. Persons who have
been suggested as prospects to

share drive workers will also be
contacted.

Looks as though we need a lot
more turkeys, Doc!

Keep Up The Good
Work Says Cormack

FPHA manager Charles M. Cor-
mack wishes to express through
the Cooperator to the people of
Greenbelt his appreciation of their
cooperation in the recent emer-
gency created by the coal strike.
In a statement, Monday, he add-
ed that he feels that Greenbelters
made a real effort to conserve
coal through using heat and elec-
tricitiy conservatively.

While the strike is over, Mr.
Cormack explained further, it will
be some time before the normal
coal supplies will arrive in Green-
belt. Although restrictions are
“off,” Mr. Cormack hopes that
tenants will continue to exercise
care in the use of heat and power.
Tenants should also remain aware
of the effects of watefulness on
the costs of utility operations.

The delivery of the oil burners
to be used in converting defense
homes from coal to oil heat, has
been somewhat delayed, Mr. Cor-

mack contined. However, most of
the smaller plants will be con-
verted by the first of the year.

The Rooster Crows
Those who ordered copies of

“The Rooster Crows” from the
P-TA Book Fair are asked to pick
them up at 4-D Plateau Place.
Mrs. Arthur Wetter announces
that she has four orders of books
that must be picked up and paid
for by tomorrow evening, as the
Book Fair Committee is anxious
to clear up its accounts.

Town Needs Two Large High Schools;
County, Federal Help Seen Doubtful

(This is the second in a series of articles on
the high school problem)

The $64 question facing Greenbelt’s high school popula-
tion is, “Willwe all fit in the new University High School
when it s opened in 1948, if our numbers keep on increas-
ing?”

Town Manager James Gobbel expressed the opinion
some time ago that, while Greenbelt needs two big super-
high schools, he doubts that they will be forthcoming for
some time. He personally thinks there will be no building
of additions to the schools of Greenbelt; if there is, the cost
will have to be borne by the County.

The State Teachers Congress is
working now to get the needs of
the various county schools before
the Maryland Legislature. The
Legislature meets only once every
two years, and all problems for
schools must be settled during the
three-month period it is in session.
Since the Legislature meets next
January, February and March, any
problem which will confront the
schools for the next two years
will have to be met and dis-
cussed at this time.

Plans are being made by the
County for a large University
High School in College Park to
be built by 1948, which will ac-
commodate an enrollment of from
1200 to 1500 students to be drawn
from Greenbelt, Hyattsville, River-
dale, and surrounding areas. This
figure, however, is only about
twice the present enrollment of
the Greenbelt High School, though
it must include pupils from a
much larger radius.

The first enrollment at the
Greenbelt High School was around
150 children, who came from
Greenbelt, Berwyn, Beltsville, and
other nearby places. Three years
ago the figure was up to 300, and
this year there are between 615
and 620. Though the number of
students has made a fourfold in-
crease, only five new classrooms
were added when the wing was
built on the high school. To off-
set this influx of students, one
class has been dropped out: This
year there is no sophomore class,
next year there will be no junior
class, and in 1948 there will be
no senior class. By this time,
when the Greenbelt school will
have become a junior high, it is
expected that the new University
High will be completed.

Although Greenbelt High School’s
gym classes are in desperate need
of space (as pointed out in last
week’s article) as well as the home
economics and shop classes, Prin-
cipal John Speicher pointed out
this week that no student is being
hampered by the lack of facili-
ties. The classrooms are full, but
not over-crowded,, so that each
teacher is able to handle the class
and give the individual attention
needed. “We are indeed fortun-
ate,’’ Mr. Speicher commented, “to
have a considerate and cooperative
group of students.” Having the
County and the Federal Govern-
ment both responsible for the
school, he said, is like having
two women trying to take care
of the same house —a situation
like that can get very involved.

At present, the Federal Govern-
ment owns all the school build-
ings; the center school and the
original half of the high school
were built by FPHA, and the
North End school and the high
school addition were constructed
under FWA. In addition, the en-
tire high school and the North
End school are under the au-
thority of the county school board,

(See-HIGH, Page It)

Postpone Meeting
The Citizens’ Association has

indefinitely- postponed the meeting
originally announced for Decem-
ber 16. Special committees are
concentrating their efforts on a
problem of interest to every fam-
ily in Greenbelt, according to
Bruce Bowman, secretary.

The date of the next meeting
will be announced as soon as a
date has been set.

Owner Misquoted
Through an unfortunate error

Mrs. Boyer was quoted in last
week’s Cooperator as having said
that her chow dog, which attack-
ed five-year-old David . Sanders,
was “unfriendly.” Mrs. Boyer stat-
ed to a Cooperator reporter Tues-
day morning that her dog “has
never been unfriendly,” and that
she believed it had been provoked.

Youth Canteen

Raffles Ford
The sale of chances in the 1946

Ford raffle for the benefit of the
new Youth Canteen began last
week. A group of local boys and
girls under the chairmanship of
Leo Slaughter and Dick Trast
have set up a booth in the local
theater, and a nightly schedule
of teen-agers has been drawn up.
The booth will be open every
night from 7 to 9. Tickets may
also be obtained at the police
station, recreation office, or from
individuals canvassing the town.
The raffle is to take place on
January 25 at a dance in the
center school. j

The Drop-Inn planning commit-
tee met last Friday to begin the
work of the new administration.
Jeanne Kasko was appointed sec-
retary. Dick Trast and Robert
Link are in charge of publicity.
Leo Slaughter, assisted by Dick
Trast, was placed in charge of
the Drop-Inn raffle committee.
Sam Downs was appointed to or-
ganize a committee of boys to
assist with the completion of the
new building, and Rich Helgrin,
assisted by Danny Kosisky, was
put in charge of decorations.

The group voted to put up the
suggestion box again, with all
questions and suggestions to be
duly considered by the planning
committee and answers posted.
Minutes of the meeting, as well
as treasurer’s report are to be
posted regularly.

The planning committee also
suggested names for members of
the adult board of trustees to be
appointed for the new canteen and
presented a list of 15 names to
council.

The by-law revision was dis-
cussed; however, work was not
completed on this. The group con-
tinued their planning at a meet-
ing held on last Thursday in the
recreation office.

Council, GMHA

Hobnob On Future
Future ownership of streets,

municipal facilities, and park and
playground areas were among the
subjects discussed at an informal
meeting held last week between
the town council and the directors
of the Greenbelt Mutual Housing
Association, at the latter’s request.

GMHA’s president Sherrod East
said a suggestion was made that
FPHA might deed certain areas
such as the athletic field and the
lake to the municipality for a
token payment of one dollar.

Both bodies were in unanimous
agreement, Mr. East stated, on
the point that future development
of Greenbelt must not be permit-
ted unless schools and other pub-
lic facilities are also provided.

Five Cents

Council Adopts Revised Budget;
Gobbel To Direct Public Works

By CAROLYN MILLER
The town council has adopted its budget for 1947, and if

the general field office of FPHA does not dispute the
amount requested as payment in lieu of taxes, the town
functions willcontinue much as they have this past year.

The budget passed at Monday’s
meeting is a conservative one.
Nothing new has been added and
many expenses have been cut. The
council feels this is just as well,
for if FPHA increases Greenbelt
rentals, there can be no respon-
sibility for the action attached
to the town.

A* comparison of the 1947 bud-
get with 1946 shows a decrease
for social service work due to
FPHA’s ruling that Mrs. Mary
Jane Kinzer could not continue
on the town staff in addition to
her full-time position with FPHA.
The town manager’s office will
take over work in this field, and
in addition the position of public
works director has been assumed
by Town Manager James T. Gob-
bel.

FPHA will be asked for $126,-
805, including the already approv-
ed figure of SIOOO for the youth
center. Last year the budget was
$128,146, which included $16,928
for a road roller and garbage
truck.

Salary Increase
Town Manager Gobbel informed

the council that the salary in-

crease of 14% to match the raise
given federal workers this yeai’,
costs the town $22,000 annually,
all but $6,000 of which will be
absorbed by other economies. Two
other factors account for the jump
from $111,218 (disregarding the
truck and roller) to $126,805 for

“payments in lieu;” a more realis-
tic estimate of swimming pool in-
come and a smaller surplus to be
carried from 1946.

Hown Ordinance on Dogs
Responsibility for the menace

of dogs in Greenbelt was laid at
FPHA’s door in unequivocal terms
by Mayor George F. Bauer. “The
government has failed to enforce
its lease provisions,” he said. The
council directed Mr. Gobbel to
meet with Community Manager
Charles M Cormack to work out
a joint solution of the problem.
A letter from Public Health Offi-
cer William Eisner recommending
a town ordinance prohibiting dogs
in Greenbelt “with a stiff fine for

offenders” will be considered by
the council at its next meeting
following a report from the Gob-
bel-Cormack conference.

Donald Duck Sign
A Donald Duck stop -and -go

sign for use by school boy patrols
was also approved by the council.
It was designed and executed as a
volunteer service by local resident
John C. Brunjes, in cooperation
with Police Chief George Pana-
goulis.

Other action taken included ap-
proval of a town Christmas tree
to be lighted Christmas Eve, a
protest to the Public Service Com-
mission for the Transit Company’s
refusal to extend shuttle bus serv-
ice to the turnpike, and announce-
ment of a forthcoming ordinance
regulating carnivals within town
limits.

Elect Mrs. Parker
For Secretary

At the last regular Friday meet-
ing of the Greenbelt Theater
Group, Janet Parker was elected
secretary, and Myra Hertz was
appointed chairman of the party
committee.

The cast for “Watch On The
Rhine” is busily engaged in re-
hearsals and, according to Nat
Schein, director, the community
can set its timepiece for the pro-
duction of “Watch On The Rhine”
on or about January 15.

Sherry Locklear and Charles
Plutsler appeared in Sir Arthur
Conan Doyle’s one-act play, “Con-
fession,” presented Thursday, De-
cember 17 for the Greenbelt Wo-
man’s Club.

P-TA Council Asks
Juvenile Court

A request for the establishment
of a separate juvenile court in
Prince Georges County was voted
by an overwhelming majority of
the County Council of Parent-
Teacher Associations at its meet-
ing December 5 at the North End
School. The decision was reached
after discussion led by the Coun-
cil’s legislative chairman, Hyatts-
ville attorney, Jerrold V. Powers.
Three possibilities presented by
Mr. Powers were: continuance of
the present set-up which makes
no provision for handling young-
sters; a request that the county
be brought under the state sys-
tem adopted in 1945 by the Gen-

eral Assembly; a request for a
separate court for juveniles. A
majority of the delegates favored
the third plan.

Progress in the drawing up of
a new salary scale for teachers,
supervisors, and other members of
the county staff, was reported on
by Wesley Darling, chairman of
the teachers’ salary committee.
When the committee has finished
its plan, it will be presented by
the County Council to the County
Board of Commissioners.

Mrs. Wells Harrington of Green-

belt is the president of the Coun-
cil, which represents 32 local Par-

ent-Teacher Associations with a
combined membership of more
than 5,000 parents and teachers
of Prince Georges County. Each
association can send three voting
delegates to the Council’s meet-
ings.

AVC Holiday Party
Set For Dec. 14

There will be a holiday party
for American Veterans Committee
and Auxiliary members on Satur-
day night, December 14, at the
home of the Ben Goodmans, 21-N
Ridge Road. Any member who
has not as yet made his reserva-
tion may do so by phoning 4872.

The next meeting of the AVC
Auxiliary will be held on Thurs-
day, December 19, at the home
of Anita Hirschtritt, 8-K Plateau
Place, at 8:30 p.m.

What Goes On
Friday, December 13—

Greenbelt Theater Group
meets in arts and crafts
room of center school at
8:30 p.m.
Saturday, December 14—

Square dancing, 9 p.m.,
social room, center school.
AVC Christmas party, at
21-N Ridge Road.
Monday, December 16—

Jewish Community Center
meets at 8 p.m., in room
201, center school.
Tuesday, December 17—

Annual alumni-varsity bas-
ketball game in center school
auditorium.
Wednesday, December 18—

Hans Hoiberg speaks at

Co-op Adult Education class,

center school, 8 p.m. AVC
meets at 8:30 p.m., in Room
222, center school.
Thursday, December 19—

AVC Auxiliary meets at
8-K Plateau Place, at 8:30
p.m. Cooperative Nursery
School holds party at 13-Z-3
Hillside Road.
Friday, December 20—

Greenbelt Theater Group
meets in arts and crafts
room of center school at
8:30 p. m.
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The Feast Of Lights
December 18 marks the beginning of Chanukah, the

“Feast of Lights” observed by the Jewish people for eight
days every year since 165 B. C. It is a joyous holiday since
it celebrates the victory of the Judeans, led by Judas Mac-
cabeus, over their oppressors and the purifying of the
Temple in Jerusalem after its profanation by the infidel
Greeks. The outstanding observance of the festival is the
kindling of lights, one on the eve of the first day, two on the
eve of the second, etc.

This year the decimated remains of world Jewry, still
caught in an ancient vise of oppression, will observe the
holiday with a renewed sense of dedication. And all fight-
ers for freedom, both Jew and Gentile alike, will rejoice as
the candles again are lit in Europe and all over the world.

Don’t Buy High
The new battle-cry of the beleaguered housewife is

“Don’t Buy High!” Sponsored by the Committee For Con-
sumer Protection, the drive is on to persuade Mrs. America
to keep her pocketbook shut tight and decline to purchase
articles, other than absolute necessities, put up for sale at
inflationary prices.

It’s only common sense to realize that as long as the
shopper is willingto buy bacon at 79c a pound and shirts at
anywhere from $lO to sls apiece, the packer and manu-
facturer will be happy to sell them to her at those prices.
With even an enfeebled OPA gone, our only protection
against spiraling prices is to keep a firm clutch on our
purses, while giving a definite “No” to the “bargains” pre-
sented for our purchase.

To The Editor
Pro-Dog Sentiment
To the Editor:

I am a mother, and the safety
of my own child and that of other
children means more to me than
anything else. We can’t keep our
children away from all danger,
and in fact many potential dang-
ers are very useful. We teach
little girls to cut out paper dolls,
but caution them about the points
of the scissors. We allow our boys
to whittle with knives, but teach
them to whittle away from them-
selves. We cook with gas, but
don’t allow our children to play
with the burners. We have matches
around the house, but don’t allow
our children to play with fire.
I was also taught not to startle
a horse from behind, or to pet
strange dogs. A dog menaced by
a stick, rolled-up newspaper, or
even just a raised hand is incap-
able of analysing human motive
as fear or friendliness, and reacts
instinctively for his own protec-
tion. Our children should be
taught this danger and guarded
from it; but to deny them pets,
and instill in them a fear of ani-
mals, is to deny them one of the
greatest pleasures of childhood
and one of the best ways of learn-
ing kindness and a knowledge of
nature.

I say this as once owner of
Boots, of highly-controversial re-
pute, feared by some postmen, ad-
mired by others; thoroughly re-
spected by milkmen; a terror to
hysterical, non-dog-owning moth-
ers; but who half the children of
Greenbelt would have gone to bat
for, with their last ounce of de-
votion, and who would have done
the same for them.

ELIZABETH LOVE,
Parkbelt.

Another Menace
To the Editor:

Last week there appeared in
your editorial a warning against
the menace of rabid animals and
proposals for protective measures.
Because of a greater menace to
the safety of children, I am sub-
mitting this problem:

This past week, while slumber-
ing peacefully in her carriage out-
side my house, my five-month-old
baby was viciously attacked by a
child living in this court. This
brat of a child tore off the blank-
ets; pulled off the baby’s hat; and
scratched her from ear to ear,
which resulted in profuse bleed-
ing; and all the mother could
say was, “You must not do that,
honey.” Had I not arrived in time
to stop the assault, my baby might
very well have been killed.

This vicious child has repeatedly
made attempts to throw the car-
riage over while the baby was in
it, and scratched my other young-
ster near the eye, which almost
attained serious results, and the
parents make no attempt to disci-
pline the child.

Why is a child like that allow-
ed to be out of the sight of the
parents? They know he has all
those vicious tendencies.

My dear editor, what can the
parents of this court do against
this menace?

MRS. DAVID WHITE,
24-R Ridge Road.

Legion Boys Won
The December 1 football game,

erroneously reported as a victory
for the Northenders, was actually
won by the American Legion
teams, 24-14.

We’re sorry the honors were
misplaced, and glad to congratu-
late the Legion boys.

OUR
NEIGHBORS

By DOROTHY McGEE
Phone 3667

Sometime next wr eek, Mrs. Lion-
el Cook, 13-S Ridge Road expects
to be on her way with her five
children to Austin, Texas, to join
her husband, Chief Quartermaster
Cook, who recently “reconverted”
from Lieutenant, is working with
the ROTC at the University of
Texas. This sudden move to Texas
came as a surprise to Mrs. Cook
who has been preparing for weeks
to fly to San Juan, Puerto Rico,
even to the extent of mailing
ahead the children’s Christmas
gifts and was quite content to
have a banana plant serve as a
Christmas tree. Mrs. Cook was en-
joying herself at a farewell party
given in her honor by Mrs. Ed-
ward Kaighn on December 5 when
word came from the flight officer
notifying them of the change of
plans. The family has been “liv-
ing in a suitcase” ever since, eat-
ing and sleeping as best they can
with the help of friendly neigh-
bors who have been more than
kind in lending household uten-
sils, including a washing machine.
So, after a variety of trials and
tribulations, Mrs. Cook hopes to
spend Christmas in the faculty
house her husband has made ready
for her arrival. Monday will mark
the anniversary of the Cook’s
eight years of residence in Green-

belt. We’re sorry to have them
leave, and wish them a pleasant
journey and no more troubles

Mrs. Mary Jane Kinzer recently
returned from a two-week visit
with her sister in Roanoke, Va.,
and brought back her three-year*
old niece, Sue Scott, for a ten-
day visit. Little Sue, away from
home for the first time, liked
Greenbelt so well she didn’t wr ant
to go home until it was time to
welcome a visit from Santa Claus.

Mr. and Mrs. Tony Madden, 17-
E Ridge Road, enjoyed a ten-day
visit from Mr. Madden’s sister,
Mrs. Timothy Barry, who has re-
turned to her home in Cleveland.

Mrs. John Scordellis returned
last Sunday to her home at 2-E
Eastway after spending a month
with her daughter, Mrs. Betty
Putze in Pittsburgh. Mrs. Scordel-
lis saw Betty’s new daughter
christened Patricia Ann before she
left. The baby was born Oct. 31.

Mrs. Carl Day is back home
again at 3-D Crescent Road after
a three-week stay in New Or-
leans with her daughter, Mrs.
Jean Soignier. Mrs. Day was im-
pressed with the beauty and an-
tiquity of the buildings that are
the city’s heritage from the early
French and Spanish inhabitants.

The son born to Mr. and Mrs.
Frank Galvin, 6-L Hillside Road
in Georgetown Hospital on De-
cember 9 has been named James
Francis.

This might well be an open' let-
ter to the Washington Post. In
the feature section of the Post
last Sunday appeared a picture
of nine-year-old Tony Baker whom
the Washington Senators have
taken under their wing. Tony will
very likely one day be a player
in one of the Major Leagues and
Greenbelters will be proud to sa
“I knew him when . . So,
please, editor of the Post, next
time do give Tony Baker’s cor-
rect home base as Greenbelt and
not Washington, D. C. x

Mr. and Mrs. Joseph Kosisky
announce the birth of a son, Dar-
rly Joseph in Leland Memorial
Hospital on December 8. The
baby weighed 8% lbs. Mrs. Au-
drey Kosisky is one of Greenbelt’s
British war brides. The Kosiskys,
who have been making their home
with Joseph’s mother, recently
moved into their own apartment

at 4-M Laurel Hill Road.
Mr. and Mrs. Ralph Miller of

6-C Crescent Road and their
daughter, Janet, have left for
New York City to spend Christ-
mas with little Janet’s grand-
parents.

Scout Troop 85, with Leader
Mrs. Ruth Benjamin and Assist-
ant Leader Mrs. Mary Ehrhardt,
went into Washington on Satur-
day, December 7 to hear the

WTOP program, “Meet the Mis-
sus.” The master of ceremonies
in the quiz show asked the scout
leader to pick one scout to speak
through the “mike.” Margot Ann
Kennedy was chosen and answer-
ed all the questions correctly,
thereby winning several prizes,
among them, a sweater, a charm
bracelet and a pen and pencil set.

Over the weekend, Mr. and Mrs.

Lawrence Levine, 16-F Crescent
Road entertained some friends
from New York, Mr. and Mrs.

Community Church
Saturday, December 14—
10:00 a.m. —Junior choir practice

at Joanne Taylor’s.
Sunday, December 15—

9:30 a.m.—Church School, Thos.
Berry, Superintendent.

10:00 a.m. Men’s Class, Rolfe
Sauls, President.

10:50 a.m.—Church Nursery, spon-
sored by the Church Guilds.

11:00 a.m. —Church Worship. Wel-
come to all.
Choral music directed by
Thomas Ritchie with Mrs.
Daniel Neff at the organ.
Sermon: “Flight In Winter.”
Also, reception of new mem-
bers.

1:45 p.m.—Hi-School Youth Fel-
lowship meet at drugstore
for tour of the Catholic
Monastery.

7:30 p.m.—College Age Club meets

at Dolores and George Dav-
idsen, SS-J Crescent Road.

7:30 p. m.—Young Couple’s Club
goes bowling.

Monday, December 16—

8:15 p.m.—Church Women’s Dis-

cussion Group meets with
Mrs. John Collins,2 Forest-
way, Parkbelt. *

Tuesday, December 16 —

8:15 p.m.—Evening Guild Christ-
mas Party at Mrs. Charles
Naegele’s, 3 Woodland Way.
Mrs. Dameron and Mrs. Lu-
shine, assisting hostesses.
Members are reminded to
bring .fifty cents for the
Christmas CARE package,
also an inexpensive gift.

Wednesday, December 18—

7:30 p.m.—Senior Choir Rehears-
al, Center School.

Thursday, December 19—

.8:00 p.m.—Sunday School Board
Meeting at the Harold Hu-
fendick’s, 9-P Southway.

Joseph Gorel and their two chil-
dren.

Mr. and Mrs. William Long of
12-M Ridge Road are happy to
announce the birth of a second
daughter, Kathleen, born in Le-

land Memorial Hospital on Decem-
ber 5.

Mrs. June Wilbur, the editor of
our very helpful column, The
Homemaker, has accepted a posi-
tion as assistant professor of tex-
tiles at the University of Mary-
land, and will begin teaching the
first of February.

Mrs. Eve Shine of New York
City was the house guest of her
son and daughter-in-law, Mr. and
Mrs. Walter Shine, 14-Q Ridge
Road. Mrs. Shine enjoyed her
week’s visit with her only grand-
child and took sixteen-month
Caroline on her first journey to
the zoo.

Private LeGrande Benefiel has
been spending a ten-day furlough
with his folks at 60-B Crescent
Road. He returns today to Camp
Lee, Va.

Mr. and Mrs. Fred Blackett,
22-B Crescent Road, are the hap-
py parents of their first child, a
son, Robert born at Leland Mem-

orial Hospital on December 7.
Mrs Ida Ratzkin of New York

left town last Saturday after a
week’s visit with her son and
daughter-in-law-, Mr. and Mrs.
Jack Ratzkin, 10-V Southway.

Mr. and Mrs. Lloyd Barnes of
40-F Crescent Road, are the joy-
ful parents of a 6-lb., 12-oz., baby
girl born at Leland Memorial
Hospital, December 3. They have
named her Lynne Joyce. Mrs.
Barnes was formerly Miss Doris
Bates.

Commander W. R. Neblett,
formly of 1-C Southway, now of
Jacksonville, Florida, spent the
last week end with Mayor and
Mrs. George F. Bauer, 1-J Garden-
way. He brought pictures of his
six months’ old son, Frank Sterl-
ing. Needless to say, the Neblett
family are very proud of the lat-
est arrival.

Word was received by Mayor
and Mrs. George F. Bauer, of the
birth of a son on December 6,
to former Mayor Henry Maurer
and Mrs. Maurer now of Ardsley,
New York. The Bauer family
spent the Thanksgiving holidays
with the Maurer family in Ards-
ley and had a very enjoyable time.

The Fly-Ups of Girl Scout Lead-
er Mrs. Vera Weber have now of-
ficially become Troop 16.

The new Brownies of Leader
Mrs. J. Smith are now offi-
cially Troop 116.

Mr. and Mrs. Allan M. Law-
rence, 6-H Crescent Road, wel-
comed a second son and third
child into the family Wednes-
day morning. The baby is named
Gordon Daniel.

“The average German does not
want to be hung,” says General
Hap Arnold in discussing the Goer-
ing suicide. Why did we ever

get involved with these baffling
people?—(CNS).

Catholic Church
Sunday Masses: 7:30 a. m. and

9:30 a. m. in the Greenbelt thea-
ter; 7 a. m., 9 a. m., 10:30 a. m.,
and 11:45 at Berwyn.

Confessions: Saturday from 7:30
to 9 p. m. at 10-B Parkway in
Greenbelt. Saturday at Berwyn
from 3 to 5 p. m. and from 7:30 to
9 p. m.

Novena Devotions: at Berwyn
every Wednesday evening at 8
p. m.

Choir practice will be held every
Sunday morning immediately fol-
lowing the 9:30 mass.

Lutheran Church
“The Bible, Not Bombs For

Tomorrow’s World,” will be Rev.
Edwin E. Pieplow’s sermon topic
for Sunday, Dec. 15. The worship
service begins at 12:30 p.m. in
the home economics room of the
center school.

The Sunday School will rehearse
the Christmas program in one
group in the home economics room
before going to their separate
classes.

On Wednesday at 8:00 p.m.,
Rev. Pieplow will conduct his reg-
ular weekly lecture on the funda-
mental doctrines of the Bible.
Everyone is cordially invited.

Choir rehearsal on Friday, Dec.
13 will be at the home of Mrs.
Esther Holien, 2-F Plateau Place.

Mowatt Memorial
Methodist Church

Woodland Way and Forestway
Road; Rev. C. J. Craig, Pastor,
UNion 1658.
Sunday School Opening

Assembly 9:45 a.m.
Classes 10:00 a.m.
Sunday School Closing

Assembly 10:40 a.m.
Morning Worship

Service .11:00 a.m.
Evening Worship

Service 8:00 p.m.
Thursday,

Prayer Service 8:00 pm.
The church has now been form-

ally installed as one of the units
belonging to the Washington East
District, Baltimore Conference,

Methodist Church. Dr. Horace
Cromer officiated at the installa-
tion services last Sunday evening.

The Church School is planning
a Christmas Program to be given
at the church one evening during
Christmas week. The program
schedule will appear in next

week’s Cooperator, The general
public is cordially invited.

Hebrew
Congregation

Services will be held at the
home of Mr. and Mrs. Sam Ring-
el, 13-J Hillside Road. All resi-
dents are welcome.

Hebrew Parents
Observe Chanukah

The Parents of the Hebrew Sun-
day School are sponsoring an
adult Chanukah Party for Satur-
day, December 21, in the home
economics room of the center

school at 8.30 p.m. A full pro-
gram of games, entertainment,
skits, dancing, singing, and re-
freshments has been arranged.

Tickets are $1.25 per couple and
75c for a single admission. For
advance tickets call 4528 or 4866.

Church Bazaar
Nets Over S4OO

Mrs. D. J. Neff, president of the
Community Church Guild, reports
that the bazaar held by the group
in the center school last Thursday
realized more than S4OO. The ba-
zaar, held annually by the Guild
to raise money for the Church
building fund, featured tables dis-
playing articles hand-made by the
ladies of the Church and their
friends. The fish pond was patro-
nized by both youngsters and
adults.

In book booth, one of the most
popular selections was a illustrat-
ed collection of hymns, with stories
written by Elizabeth Hubbard Bon-
sall, mother of Mrs. Eric T.
Braund. Also of interest were
several books for children written
by Miss Maribelle Cormack, sis-
ter of Charles M. Cormack, Fed-
eral manager for Greenbelt. Each
book had been autographed by
Miss Cormack.

Both the afternoon and night
guilds cooperated on the bazaar,

as well as classes in the Sunday-
School. Chairman Mrs. Howard
A. Slaymaker, would like to thank
everybody for their contributions
and cheerful cooperation.



Jewish Women
Elect Officers

More than thirty women attend-
ed a meeting of the National
Council of Jewish Women on
Thursday, December 5, at the
center school. Mrs. Adelaide Weid-
berg was elected chairman, and
a number of new members joined
the organization. Officers elected,
in addition to Mrs. Weidberg, were
Mrs. Myra Hertz, vice-president;
Mrs. Anita Hirschtritt, recording
secretary; Mrs. Frances Rosen-
thal, corresponding secretary; and
Mrs. Shirley Levine, treasurer.

The membership adopted by-
laws and set up committees on
social legislation, international re-
lations and peace, contemporary
Jewish affairs, and community co-
operation.

Future meetings of the National
Council will be held the first
Thursday of each month.

Co-op Conference
Plans Year’s Work

The annual fall conference of
cooperatives in the Potomac area
held at American University last
Sunday, planned the following
program for expansion and con-
solidation in the coming year:
Cooperation with the Potomac
Broadcasting Co-Op, permission
from the Farm Bureau Insurance
Company to share commissions on
sales in Maryland and Virginia,
admission of the Group Health
Association whenever it applies
for membership, and a recommen-
dation that the Federation assist
its member societies in developing
a program for stimulating savings
by individuals, possibly by using
business centers as Credit Union
Collection offices.

Club Holds Annual
Christmas Party

The Woman’s Club held their
annual Christmas Party Thursday
night in the high school audi-
torium, which was decked with
Christmas greens of trailing pine
and holly and the traditional
Christmas tree. A small Christmas
tree on the tea table was orna-
mented with little flags represent-
ing the United Nations, while the
trays held Santa Claus favors.

Mrs. E. Paul Hawk served as
master of ceremonies for the

Christmas entertainment which
featured a short play, “The Con-
fession,’’ by Sir Arthur Conan
Doyle, presented by Sherry Lock-
lear and Charles Hutsler of the
Greenbelt Theater Group. Christ-
mas carols were sung by all the
club members, accompanied by
Mrs. D. J. Neff, and a Christmas
tap dance was performed by Barb-
ara Dennard. Two Christmas solos
were sung by Janet Neff Walker.

Santa Claus distributed gifts to
everyone present and poured tea

for the refreshments which fol-
lowed the entertainment.

To meet the demand for meth-
ods of preparing the cheaper cuts
of meat Consumers Aid, Rachel
Garner, will have displays and
recipes in the food store in the
near future for the benefit of
Greenbelt housewives.

PO Hours Longer
Greenbelt Postmaster Geo.

W. Bryant announced Tues-
day that the Greenbelt Post
Office would be open until
7 p.m. from December 16 to
Christmas Day, in order to

take care of the anticipated
Christmas rush. The Post
Office will also be open on
December 15 and 22, from

12 noon to 6 p.m.

Would You Like

A 9 To 3:30 Job?
By ANNE HULL

Take notice, government em-
ployees, harassed men-of-affairs
about Greenbelt! How would you
like a 9 to 3:30 job in a sunny,

sparkling climate, with only a two-
minute commutation trip, plenty
of leisure in which to read, loaf,
and pursue hobbies, no noisy nigh-
bors, and best of all, a telephone
that rings only once in a coon’s
age?

This is the lot of Abe Glauber-
man, who left Greenbelt recently
to teach at an Indian day school
near Correo, New Mexico. The
schoolhouse is “next door” and
the work with the Navajo chil-
dren always interesting and full
of challenge, as the youngsters
do not even understand English.

The Glaubermans shop in Albu-
querque once a week —“a modern
city—with plenty of department,
chain stores, etc. “This is a treat,
says Anne, “when I remember how
seldom I went into Washington.
We have not lacked anything in
the way of food, and judging from
the Washington Post, we have es-
caped a meat famine. Since I ar-
rived here we have had plenty
of beef in every form, at reason-
able prices.”

Ann took a ribbing upon her
announcement that she was tak-
ing her son’s sled along to the
sunny Southwest. She had the last
laugh, however, when she awoke
on the morning of November 3
to find a foot of snow on the
ground and a blizzard still howl-
ing. George could hardly wait to
get out with the sled.

A native of the region told the
Glaubermans later that while flur-
ries were not unusual, this snow-
fall beat anything he had ever
seen. The family spent a busy
day shoveling paths, getting in a
supoly of drinking water from the

outside pump (inside tap water
used only for washing), hauling
in supplies of wood and coal to
keep the home fire high.

Ann writes: “We would welcome
an occasional social caller ... If
someone were to knock on the
door or we would see a light, it
would be a shock!” The Glauber-
mans are enjoying their new ex-
perience, but one gathers that
letters addressed to the Canoncito
Day School, Correo, New Mexico,
would be warmly appreciated.

Subscribe to The Cooperator for
friends and relatives who are
away from home. $1.50 per year.

I
RADIOS $

I have just received some new table model radios
which will make excellent Christmas gifts. 6 tubes, V,
built-in loop antenna, fine tone quality and plenty
of power. Each set guaranteed 6 months. C

Service on all home and auto radios. £
90-day guarantee. £

Free estimate, pick-up and delivery.
Recommended by your neighbors.

SERA RADIO SERVICE >

GReenbelt 6737
Always in between 6 and 7:30 p. m. \

MOVIES
Cooperatives in Denmark

Next Wednesday, Dec. 18, 8:00 p. m.
G. C. S. office— Everybody welcome

Mr. Hans Hoiberg, cooperative leader and member of the
Board of Directors of the Potomac Cooperative Federation, has
just returned from a trip to Denmark. He will tell the story of
Denmark’s outstanding cooperatives, and show movies he took
on his trip.

The cooperatives in Denmark have made a great contribu-
tion to the life of that truly democratic country. We can learn
much from their experiences.

Greenbelt Consumer Services, Inc.

Co-op Camp Group
Organizes Dec. 19

Cooperators interested in ar-
ranging for co-op vacation camp
facilities in this area will meet
on Thursday, December 19, at the
YWCA, at 17th and K Streets,
N. W., according to James Mc-
Corkle, chairman of a committee
organizing a camp association.
The first function of the new co-
op will be to arrange for a vaca-
tion camp during coming summer,
after which it will try to find a
site for a permanent camp which
can be used for vacations, con-
ferences, employee institutes and
other purposes.

Applications for membership are
now being received by the com-
mittee. The application fee is
$5.00. Only applicants will be
able to vote on the proposed by-
laws and charter, which will de-
termine the nature of the Asso-
ciation.

High School Bus
Promised Monday

Through the efforts of the
Greenbelt High School Parent-
Teachers’ Association and interest-
ed town officials, a new 55-pas-
senger bus has been purchased
by the Prince Georges County
Board of Education, and will be-
gin transporting students this Mon-
day, if a driver can be obtained.
There will be no charge.

A definite bus route will be es-
tablished, so that it will not be
necessary for any students to go
to the center in the morning,
High School Principal Speicher an-
nounces.

Book-Writing B’s

Are Still AtIt
Dr. Sam Berenberg, former pedi-

atrician on the local Health As-
sociation staff, is preparing for
publication, “New York City’s
Baby Book,” to be distributed by
the Health Department. Dr. Beren-
berg is chief of the Child Care
Section.

Mrs. Berenberg’s recent book,
“The Hunting of the Silver
Fleece,” written under her maid-
en name, Fredericka Martin, has
had enthusiastic reviews both by
radio commentators and column-
ists

According to Alice Hughes, who
authors the widely-read feature,
“Woman's New York,” “UntilFi’ed-
ericka Martin, no one had ever
before written on this subject ex-
cept in reports to the Depart-
ment of the Interior. No one that
is, except James Fenimore Cooper
of Cooperstown, N. Y., which, by
double coincidence, also happens
to be Fredericka Martin’s home-
town

“From New York State to Spain,
where she was a nurse in the
Lincoln Brigade Hospital, and
thence to the Pribilofs is where
Freddy’s fate took her, following
her doctor husband. There on our
territorial islands she learned the
Aleut language and published the

first and only Aleut-English dic-
tionary. The story of Henry Elliot
and his one-man fight to save the
fur seal inspired her. She is mak-
ing the same sort of fight to save
the Aleut people, an old Russian
tribe now inhabiting the Pribi-
lofs. Our government classifies
them under Fish and Wild Life,
but Freddy insists if they were
under the Department of Indian
Affairs they would be regarded
as people instead of as fauna.

“While on the tiny island her
young daughter was born. Now
three, the family has come to New
York to live. With them came a
young Aleut girl whom Freddy
entered in Hamilton College, and
whose tuition and expenses for
the next four years willbe footed
by Freddy and her husband. It
is doubtful if most of us will ever
meet a fur seal socially, but if
we do, ‘The Hunting of the Silver
Fleece’ will furnish us a depth
of understanding of their life
habits and our government mo-
noply of their fur. This is a book
well worth reading.”

Although not mentioned by Alice
Hughes Mrs. Berenberg’s profes-
sional experience included being
first Superintendent of the Green-
belt Municipal Hospital.
•§*< „„ mi m. mi mi m till It*

I Ned’s Aquarium |
I PLANTS-FOOD-SUPPLIES f

TROPICAL FISH I
§ We manufacture aquariums, using j
| the highest quality rust proof §

f metals.
UNion 3251 f

i 5119 Balto. Ave., Hyattsville I
? » »„ „„ fr
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Annual Basketball
Contest Tuesday

The annual Alumni-Varsity bask-
etball game will be played Tues-
day, December 17 in the center
school auditorium. All alumni are
cordially invited to attend and

cheer for their former classmates.

Jewish Center Has
Meeting Monday

The Jewish Community Center
of Greenbelt will hold a special
meeting on Monday evening, De-

cember 16, at 8 p.m. promptly,
in room 201 of the center school.
Action will be taken on adoption
of the constitution and by-laws,
and all members are urged to at-

tend.
The first open membership meet-

ing held Sunday afternoon, De-
cember 8,, in the center audi-
torium was attended by over 100
residents. Speakers were George
Frank, member of the board of
trustees, and Louis E. Spiegler,
director of the Washington United
Jewish Appeal. Charles Mandell
was master of ceremonies. The
program was concluded by enter-
tainment and refreshments.

President Samuel Bogan read a
letter to the group from Rabbi
Morris A. Sandhaus, spiritual lead-
er of the organization, expressing
his regret at being unable to
attend.

Local AYC Group
Elects Officers

At a meeting held last Wednes-
day, Samuel J. Ringel was elected
chairman of the Greenbelt Chap-
ter, American Veterans Commit-
tee, to fill the existing vacancy.
Other officers of the chapter are
Harold Fischer, vice chairman;
Jerome Lachman, secretary; and
Morris Solomon, treasurer. Mil-
ton Haut was appointed chairman
of publicity for the Chapter.

The next meeting will be held
at 8:30 p.m., December 18, in
Room 222, at the center school.
The chief item on the agenda will
be a report on the meetings of
the Maryland State Chapter on
December 8 and 15, which deal
with the plans for the state-wide
AVC Convention. Ringel was ap-
pointed chairman of publicity for
the coming state convention at
the December 8 meeting of chap-
ter delegates held in Baltimore.

Danish Lecturer
Hans Hoiberg, FSA employee

and board members of the Po-
tomac Cooperative Federation will
speak and show films about Dan-
ish co-ops at the next meeting of
the Co-op Adult Education class
Wednesday, December 18. Mr. Hoi-
berg made a trip to Denmark in
August and September. Since this
is a special lecture, outsiders as
well as class members are invited.

High School Notes
By MARGARET BROWN

The first installation of the Na-
tional Junior Honor Society was
conducted at the Junior High as-

sembly of December 4, by the

senior chapter of the NHS.
The new members include: Louise

Charles, Marlene Goldstein, Leon-
ard Deibert, Elaine Scott, Mike
Littleton, Rosemary Hennessey,
Barbara David, Billy Colliver,

Billy Busbey, Ginger Miles, Lillie
Thomas, Jack Maffey, Jean Porter,

Janice McKay, Leonard Becraft,
Barbara Green, Emma Busbey,
Douglas Ruth and William Hon-
num.

Induction for more ninth grad-
ers and for juniors and seniors
will be held in the early spring.

The annual Glee Club Christmas
program will be presented on

three separate occasions this year;
the P-TA, December 10; Senior
High Assembly, December 11; and
Junior High Assembly, December
18. Selections include group sing-

ing by the Glee Club, several num-
bers by the Junior and Senior
Octets, and a solo by Robert Wat-
son. An orchestra will play for

the group singing of Handel’s
“Hallelujah Chorus,” while Harry
Powers will be the accompanist
for the other selections.

Conserve wheat, fats and oils.
¦ ii:iiiiiiiiiiiiHiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiniiiiiii(iiiniiiiiiniiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiniiiiiiiiiiiii¦ *

| Home Portraits |
CHRISTMAS SPECIAL

| One photo 52.00 |
KLE M

Greenbelt 3346 ¦
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GOING TO TRADE

OR BUY A NEW CAR?

For information regarding financing and
automobile insurance, it will be to your

advantage to insure with full coverage

Farm Bureau Mutual Automobile Insur-
ance—which will fully protect your in-
terests and those of the financing organ-
ization which you select.

FOR FULL INFORMATION—CAIL OR WRITE

Anthony M. Madden
17-E Ridge Road
Greenbelt 4111

Representing
Farm Bureau Mutual Automobile to. Co.

Home Office—Columbus, Ohio

| — Pre-Holiday SPECIAL— I
I PERMANENTS . f
g • g
§ $lO Tru-Art Machineless Now $6.00 X
S sls Life Oil Machine Now $8.50 §

V sls Creme Oil Machineless Now SIO.OO 5g sls Helene Curtis Cold Wave Now SIO.OO g
| Co-op Beauty Shop |

I Greenbelt Consumer Services, Inc. |

Fice on ((

Appliances - Radios

) Leave work at the Appliance Dept. 1 i
\ Variety Store V

\ We are now equipped to give maintenance and repair service (
) on all makes of radios and other home appliances )

\ All work done or supervised by \

!
Harvey Wharton (

Greenbelt Consumer Services, Inc. j

Three
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P-TA Sets Sights
For Bigger High

A committee headed by Dr. C.
A. Logan of Beltsville, was ap-
pointed at last Tuesday’s meeting
of the High School P-TA to de-
termine how the high school can
obtain needed additions and im-
provements. Serving on the com-
mittee are Wesley Darling, Robert
Dove and James Smith, of Green-
belt, J. W. McKay, Berwyn, and
Arthur Winkler, Branchville. Dr.
Logan was empowered to add to
the committee as he wishes arid
as needs arise.

Mrs. L. P. Ditman, of Berwyn,
who represented the organization
at the recent State convention,
reported that one of its chief ob-
jectives for the coming year is
the raising of the teachers’ sal-
ary level. The association, also
went on record as favoring State
aid for construction of school
buildings and the raising of age
of attendance from 14 to 16. Much
remains to be done in the State
of Maryland to improve the situa-
tion of public schools, Mrs. Dit-
man stated, and all parents must
be ready to help obtain needed
improvements.

P-TA President, Leon Benefiel,
drew attention to the fact that
out cl a membership of 298 in
the association, only 75 are men,
adding that he wished to have
more men as well as more women
jcin the organization.

Before an auditorium crowded
to capacity the combined choruses

of the Junior and Senior High
Schools, over 100 voices strong,
presented a Christmas concert.
Under the direction of Miss Ellen
J Beckman, music teacher, many

of the old familiar Christmas
carols were sung, concluding with
the famous “Hallelujah Chorus.”
They were accompanied by Harry
Powers, senior student, at the
piano, and in some of the num-
bers by a group of string instru-

ments.
Following the concert the stu-

dents were served refreshments by
the P-TA entertainment commit-
tee, headed by Mrs. Charles Wain-
scott.

Co-op Advance

Warehouse Plans
Twenty-six officials of the Roch-

dale Co-ops and GCS attended a

special joint meeting December 6

to consider plans for opening a
branch warehouse of Eastern Co-

operative Wholesale in the Wash-
ington area. Plans call for the
handling of frozen foods as soon
as equipment can be secured, in
addition to groceries and produce.

Leslie Woodcock, executive sec-
retary of ECW, T. G. Castner,
ECW operations manager, ECW
president William Blaisdell and
Fieldman Waldemar Niemela sug-

gested establishing a small ware-
house to handle an estimated an-
nual volume of one million dol-
lars in the Washington area. Be-

cause of the materials shortage
it was suggested that a Quonset
type building might be used. A
site has not yet been chosen.

An additional investment from
member co-ops would be required
to finance the warehouse, but it
was pointed out that the main-
taining of a large inventory has
already necessitated the outlay of
considerable money by the indi-
vidual stores. A local warehouse
would also enable member stores

to do more joint buying than they
do at the present time. Rochdale
and GCS now save on the pur-
chase and delivery of produce
through joint ownership of a
truck.

General Manager Ashelman point-
ed out that a local warehouse
would enable consumer co-ops to
purchase -from nearby farm co-

ops, furnishing the latter with
wholesale service in return.

Repeat Warning

On Brush Fires
The Greenbelt Police report an-

other series of small brush fires
this past week in addition to those
which occurred the previous week.
On Wednesday, December 4, there
was a small fire behind the 10
Court on Plateau, and on Monday,
December 9, there were two small
fires behind the 18 Court on Ridge.
If any child is caught starting a
fire the parents will be
cuted.

HIGH
(Continued from, Pagg 1)

as is the center school building,
from 8 a.m. until 5 p.m., after
which time it is used as a com-
munity building. The Federal Gov-

ernment supplies lighting, heat
and janitor service to all the
buildings.

When the high school building
committee approached the Govern-
ment with plans for enlarging the
high school,, they were met with
sympathy, but were told that the

Federal authorities could do noth-
ing for them since no funds were
available. It was suggested that
the County should take care of
any necessary additional building.
The County, however, is prohibited
under State law from building on
property to which the County does

not have title, and since the Green-
belt High School is on Federal
land leased to the County, any

building by the County on that

site is impossible.
While the need for a larger

building is of prime importance,
Principal Speicher is greatly con-
cerned over the noticeable de-

crease in the number of students
preparing to become teachers. As

he pointed out, 350,000 potential
teachers were lost during the war
years because of the lure of bet-
ter salaries in other fields of
endeavor. During these years,
teachers’ salaries were increased
only 20%; in the same length of
time, salaries in certain, low skill-
ed industries were increased 107%!
One teacher at the high school,
who has a master’s degree and 17
years’ teaching experience, receives
only S2BOO a year. While the State
of Maryland ranks eleventh in its
ability to support its schools, in
actual support of schools it is
thirty-seventh on the list. These
and other statistics may be had
by consulting the U. S. Chamber
of Commerce, the National Edu-
cation Association, or by reading
“Education and Investment In
People,” by Paul Good.

Subscribe to The Cooperator for
friends and relatives.

| Membership
| Meeting §

New Summer
1 Camp Co-op |
§ Thursday, Dec. 19, Bp. m. §
v Washington 17th St. Y. W. y

Open Meeting:

The
Homemaker

By JUNE WILBUR
Just a word of caution about

the nifty-looking little cowboy or
cowgirl suit Johnnie or Sally might
get for Christmas: If it’s the
kind which is made or rayon with
a brushed nap finish, don’t let the
child wear it. Seriously! This kind
of fabric, along with a few others,
has been shown to be very in-
flammable, and a little spark from
a cigarette or match can start a
painful conflagration. If the gar-
ment is labeled “treated, flame-
resistant” there need be no con-
cern. However, although there
are flame-resisting compounds on
the market, these are not in gen-
eral use as yet.

The State of California is enact-
ing legislation preventing any un-
treated, highly inflammable ma-
terials from being used in the
state. The chief concern .is for
apparel fabrics. It is assumed that
before long, there will be nation-
wide protection for the consumer
against such goods. Until that
time, however, parents should be
especially wary.

The cowboy and cowgirl outfits
were mentioned because they are
often made of napped fabric and
finished with highly inflammable
fringe. Those Christmas costumes
made of thin cambric are not
very safe either, unless treated.
The best way to hurry the treated
kinds of fabrics onto the market
is to ask to see a label showing
flame-resisting finish.

Just appearing on the market

are sheer fabrics with permanent
and remaining crisp. Other finishes
putting in an appearance are stain
resistant, shrink - proof, mildew-
proof and moth-proof ones.

Nursery Co-op Has
Party For Parents

At the monthly meeting of the
Cooperative Nursery School to be
held on December 19, to which
fathers are invited, business will
be minimized and the evening
will be given over to Christmas
festivities. The program is being
planned by Mrs. Eric Braund and
Mrs. Thomas Callanan.

Mrs. Samuel Ashelman will read
“A Christmas Carol,” while the
story of “The Festival of Lights,”
“Chanukah” will be presented by
Mrs. David Fisher. “Christmas in

Denmark” will be told by Hans
Jorgensen. Refreshments and carol
singing will round up the pro-
gram. The group is meeting at the
home of Mrs. Jerry Pines, 13-Z-3
Hillside Road. Co-hostesses are
Mrs. Lester Roach and Mrs. James
Peifer.

i; NEED EXTRA MONEY ;j
ji To Help Santa Along? I;

!» 5
;! Jj! SIGNATURE OR SECURED LOANS ;I
j! TO MEMBERS I;

I Join and use the facilities of the «i
| GREENBELT ij
| FEDERAL CREDIT UNION jj
J Open 7:30 to 9:30 p. m. Monday, Wednesday, Friday i1

J Room 202 over the Drug Store jj

i
} REPAIJRS 1 62?\ |

!
1 qUAKANTEEp WORK

PICK UP -REPAIR - AND RETURN
in 48 hours <— upon request j

AMBASSADOR I
RADIO & TELEVISION CO.

WArfield 6233 Baltimore Ave., }
Riverdale |

On the boulevard at the sign

. *

CLASSIFIED
RATES —for classified advertis-

ing: 3 cents per word, minimum
50 cents, payable in advance. Bring
to basement of 8 Parkway Tuesday
night. For information cull 6821.

WASHING MACHINES & VAC-
UUM CLEANERS—-Sales and
service. Pick-up and delivery.
James T. Chenault, 4806 Edmons-
tonAve., Hyattsville, Md. WA.4662

AUTOMOBILE MECHANIC Ov-
erhauls a specialty. Day, night
and weekend service. Carl Schos-
sler, 38-D Ridge Road.

FLOORS WAXED and Electrically
Polished. Reasonable. Call Green
belt 6441.

SALE Fine hand-made table-
cloth; 58 inches by 72 inches;
new. Fine gift. S4O. Phone 5079.

WANTED Ffill-time bookkeeper
for Greenbelt Health Association.
Call 2121.

FOR CHRISTMAS Excellent se-
lection, cotton crepe woolen
blouses, $2.00 to $6.00. Beauti-
ful silver earrings, sl7. Anne
Pollack, 5 Woodland Way, 3
p.m. to 9 p.m.

RADIO TROUBLE ? Call 3771.
Guaranteed work. F. W. Pfeif-
fer, 14-D Ridge Road.

CAN TAKE RIDERS Vicinity
Social Security Bldg. Leave
Greenbelt 7:30, leave Washing-
ton, 5. Phone 2283.

Rabbitt Resigns

Moore Succeeds
FPHA fiscal accountant Joseph

W. Rabbitt, who has been with
Greenbelt since the town’s begin-
ning, has left his post here, FPHA
manager Charles M. Cormack an-
nounced on Monday. Mr. Rabbitt
has been promoted to a position
in the finance and accounts di-
vision of the central office of
FPHA. His military service con-
stituted the only interruption to
his work in Greenbelt.

Rabbitt’s successor, Lloyd L.
Moore, assumed his duties here on
Monday. Mr. Moore comes from
the accounting section of the Gen-
eral Field Office of FPHA.

GREENBELT j
Theatre Program j

SATURDAY DEC. 14 }
' William Elliott t

Constance Moore

In Old Sacramento !

Plus Two cartoons j
and sportsreel !

Cont.l. Last complete show 9
,

SUN., MON. lIEC. 15, 16 I

Walter Pidgeon - Jane Powell f

Holiday In Mexico
(Technicolor)

i Sun. Feat, at 1, 3:51, 6:42, 9:34 J
Monday 7:00 and 9:21 j

TUES., WED! DEC. 17, 18 Ji Dane Clark - Zachary Scott j
Her Kind Of Man

i Sir Aubrey Smith ]
Erich Von Stroheim j

\ Scotland Yard
Investigator
7:00 and 8:30 i

THURS., FRI. DEC. 19, 20
Vera Hruba Ralston

William Marshall i

Murder In The Music Hall J
Jane Darwell - Edgar Kennedy !

Captain Tugboat Annie J
SATURDAY DEC. 21 |

East Side Kids - Leo Gorcey J
Live Wires

Duncan Rinaldo as
“The Cisco Kid” j

South Of The Rio Grande j
Cont. 1. ]

1 Last complete show 8:30 I
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1 THE
IDEAL GIFT

FOR A FRIEND
| OR RELATIVE

| Give a

Portrait Gift
Certificate

H For one or a dozen portraits =

s It’s good until used.
| For information phone
j WA. 7337 or Greenbelt 3011 g

1 Pittman G&tu&ia |

1 3207 RHODE ISLAND AVE„

MT. RAINIER
1 ¦
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i 1
l The Modern |

? : }
} Convenient j
i

•

I Profitable I
O • I

j havings ;
| •

i Investment Plan |
l I
I I
: Now you can confine your i
| savings and your investments |

I
right here in your own com- |
munity. |

t

| J
? I

I i
t The plan is simple: f
4 • Ask for an “Investment Record Book” at the ?

? Greenbelt Consumer Services office above the |
| Drug Store. i
I • Set yourself a goal. ?
i • Save regularly by making deposits at the ?

f cashier’s window, G.C.S. office. j

? Funds deposited under the G.C.S. SAVINGS-INVESTMENT i

i plan are for purchase of CAPITAL STOCK. The nature of this |
• stock as an investment is well known to Greenbelt people. The |
f stock now being sold provides funds for Greenbelt’s greatly ?

I needed new stores. •

!
f Where else can you get 5% and safety? !
? |
i Where else can you save, and help build {
I your own community at the same time? j

I .

j
} Greenbelt Consumer Services, Inc. I
• 8

, •

! 1 f

Four
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